JOINT MEETING BETWEEN

THE EXECUTIVE AND REPRESENTATIVES OF THE PARISH COUNCILS

MONDAY 3 DECEMBER 2007 AT 7.00PM

PRESENT:
Carlisle City Council - Cllr M Mitchelson (Chairman), Cllr M Bowman, Cllr J Prest, Cllr R Bloxham, Cllr R Knapton, Ms M Mooney, Mr J Downham, Dr J Gooding, Mr J Egan, Mr M Battersby, Mr D Beaty, Ms C Elliot, Mr A Eales, Mr J Hewitson, Mr N Kemp, Ms A Brown, Mrs E MacKay (Carlisle City Council).


Cllr J Holland (CPCA and Wetheral PC), Ms V Darryll (CPCA), 
Mrs K Johnson and Cllr I Forsyth (Arthuret PC), Mr J Porter and Cllr J Collier (Westlinton PC), Cllr J Pattinson (Brampton PC), 


Cllr B Earp (Wetheral PC), 
Cllr W Little (Orton PC and CPCA), Mrs E Auld and Cllr R Auld (Dalston PC, CPCA and CALC), Ms L Gauntlett and Cllr K MacKintosh (Cummersdale PC), Cllr M Jack (Kirklinton PC), Cllr W Bendle (Scaleby PC), Mr Guy Richardson (CALC), Ms Judith Gardiner (Cumbria County Council), Cllr S Reynolds (Walton PC), Mr D Hague (Cumbria in Bloom), Cllr C Nicholson (Stanwix Rural PC), Mr C Moth (Hethersgill PC), Cllr A McCallum (Stanwix Rural PC), Cllr J Harris (Irthington PC).

1.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr P Farmer and Cllr J Mallinson (Carlisle City Council), Mr D Johnson (St Cuthbert Without PC), Mr D Sheard (Cumbria County Council), Cllr T Allison (Cummersdale PC), Mrs P McDonald (Orton PC), Cllr Mrs Riddell (Brampton PC)

2.
Minutes
The Minutes of the Meeting between the City Council’s Executive and Representatives from the Parish Councils held on 7 June 2007 (a copy of which has been circulated) were received and agreed subject to the correction of Cllr Barry to read Cllr Barry Earp.

3.
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

4.
Britain in Bloom – Neighbourhood Awards
Mr M Battersby (Director of Community Services – Carlisle City Council) introduced Mr D Hague from Cumbria in Bloom who gave a presentation on the Britain in Bloom Neighbourhood Awards highlighting the following:

· Cumbria in Bloom was a registered charity and organised and judged along the same lines as Britain in Bloom.  

· Cumbria in Bloom was not just about flowers, baskets and flower beds, but also about sustainable landscaping and recycling.

· Neighbourhood Awards were a new category introduced for small communities as part of the drive for cleaner, greener and safer communities.

· Any group could enter the Neighbourhood Awards scheme and examples were provided from Barrow and St Michael’s Church and School in Dalston.

· Neighbourhood Award projects often use litter and graffiti removal as a starting point, and then move on to flowers and plants which are appropriate for the area.  Any group can register through Cumbria in Bloom.  Someone will come and give initial advice and provide an assessment and assistance once a year. 

· Awards are at three levels, improvement, merit and distinction and certificates from the Royal Horticultural Society are awarded at the Cumbria in Bloom ceremony in September each year.  

Mrs E Auld (Dalston PC) provided further details of the successful project of St Michael’s Church and School in Dalston which involved school children and the wider community.

Mr Hague advised that he would leave information for any of the Parish Councils who were interested and he encouraged involvement at all ages, particularly young people.

Cllr Mitchelson thanked Mr Hague for his presentation and invited the Parish Council representatives to take the information to their relevant Parish Council meetings.

5.
Housing in Rural Carlisle – including Community Land Trusts
Mr J Hewitson, Housing Enabling Officer – Carlisle City Council, outlined the contents of a report on Housing in Rural Cumbria which had been circulated in advance of the meeting.

The report identified a growing affordable housing problem in the Carlisle district, especially in rural areas.  The report detailed:

(a) the housing supply targets for Carlisle as defined in the Regional Spatial Strategy;

(b) affordable housing requirements identified in the housing market’s assessment/Cumbria housing strategy;

(c) the local plan policies for affordable housing;

(d) disposal of Local Authority owned sites for affordable housing – the recent Green Paper expressed the need for publicly owned land to be used in future as a contribution towards the delivery of affordable housing.  The City Council was currently considering its options on a number of sites which may be suitable for affordable housing development, including some rural sites;

(e) Housing Corporation and North West Regional Assembly funding;

(f) Barriers to the delivery of social rented schemes;

(g) Community Land Trusts which were a mechanism for democratic ownership by the local community.  Examples were provided of Community Land Trusts which were progressing in Cumbria;

(h) Recent initiatives – including the City Council submitting a “Growth Point” bid which, if successful, was aimed at increasing the Council’s annual housing target beyond the Regional Spatial Strategy minimum target of 450 dwellings to over 600;

(i) The measures which needed to be tackled if the County was to deliver more affordable homes.

Mr Hewitson concluded that whilst the need for affordable housing in rural areas had now been recognised across Cumbria, significantly more work was necessary in order to deliver the number of homes required.  Importantly, it required a co-ordinated approach between respective Planning and Housing Officers, as well as Local Authority Property Services, in dialogue with the Housing Associations and private developers operating in the district.

Cllr J Holland welcomed the report which had been very helpful but expressed concern that:


1.
Current allocations for housing in rural areas did not come close to meeting the anticipated need.


2.
Were rural areas included in the bid to increase the housing targets beyond the Regional Spatial Strategy minimum?


3.
Although the City Council was looking at sites in City Council ownership for potential affordable housing development in the rural area, the only sites identified were in Brampton, Longtown and Rockcliffe, but the problem was present in all other rural areas.


4.
What was the City Council doing to address this problem?

Mr Eales, Head of Planning Services – Carlisle City Council – responded that the existing Regional Spatial Strategy only allows 315 houses per year and the Local Plan stipulated that 80% would be in the urban area with 20% in the rural area.  If Carlisle City Council’s bid to be a growth point was successful, the target could be increased to 600.  However the Government policy for sustainable development was that the majority should be in larger settlements.  The Council was expecting a response from the Local Plan Inquiry and it was hoped that this would support the proposed Amendment in affordable housing targets from 25% to 30%.  Cllr Holland queried how rental houses in perpetuity could ever be achieved.  Mr Eales responded that the planning system was not solely about providing affordable housing and it was difficult to provide social rented accommodation through the planning system.  The cost of land was a big issue.  Cllr Holland commented that it was difficult to get developers to provide rented accommodation as it took much longer for them to get their interest back and rented units were more expensive to deliver.  Housing Associations were restricted by the availability of housing corporation assistance.

Cllr Bloxham recognised the difficulties in providing affordable housing in the rural areas, particularly where housing associations were dependent on funding from the Housing Corporation.  The Green Paper was a step forward, but may have raised more questions than answers.  A solution may be to try to get land cheaper, but once Local Authority land was used up, there was a question as to what further land could be acquired.  Cllr Holland commented that the problem could not be shifted on to Housing Associations or Community Land Trusts, and sought assurances that Carlisle City Council would take this forward and provide an update at the next meeting of what they are doing to address this matter.

Cllr Mitchelson advised that City Council was in the process of identifying sites in City Council ownership for potential affordable housing development, as a step towards tackling the matter.  He recognised that it was a problem and the Council would continue to look at ways to address this important issue.

6.
Progress on Local Government White Paper

Ms M Mooney, Town Clerk and Chief Executive - Carlisle City Council, provided a verbal update on progress with the issues first set out in the Local Government White Paper – Stronger and Prosperous Communities.  She provided an update on the following:

· A member Officer Group had been established in the Council to look at these issues in advance of the Unitary Authorities bid.  Since the Unitary announcement, the Group has stayed together, and had met in October with another meeting planned in December, to look at the potential for 2 tier working in Cumbria, though it was more appropriate to say “3 tier working” to ensure Parish Councillors were included.  

· Much work had to be done to move on from the focus which had taken place on the unitary debate.  The Council now had to move on to address the outstanding issues in the White Paper, including developing Carlisle as a Region, Community Cohesion, the Role of Front Line Councillors, Social Enterprise, Community Ownership of Assets, Participatory Budgeting and the options for Local Government governance in local communities in Carlisle. 

· The Council recognised that it also needed to address efficiency and improvement agendas and consider how to support local community governance and leadership working in partnership with other Councils and Parish Councils.  

· Initially more work needed to be done within the Council to raise awareness of these issues amongst Members and achieve political consensus on options.  The Council also needed to start to involve partners including the Carlisle Partnership and Parish Councils to consider the issues.

· On a Cumbria wide basis the Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board which was made up of Leaders and Chief Executives from the Cumbrian Districts and County Council, were holding an event in January to underline commitment to working together.  This event would be for all the existing Member Officer Working Groups which had been formed and continued to meet.  It would include a review of the Pilot Community Boards which had been running.  As Carlisle did not have a Pilot Community Board it needed an objective review to ascertain the extent to which these had been successful.  It would not necessarily be a one size fits all approach and it the Community Board model may not be the appropriate one for Carlisle. 

· Another current issue was the parishing of urban areas but this may not be the best solution.  Denton Holme had undertaken this approach and had benefitted from a substantial commitment of Officer time and this would be difficult in the future in other areas due to budget constraints.

· Shared Services were being considered across Cumbria, with Local Area Agreements the key driving force.

· Carlisle was committed to strengthening the partnership across the Councils and although there had been a difficult time with tensions during the unitary debate, the City Council was determined to repair and strengthen relationships with the County, Districts and Parish Councils.

Mr G Richardson then outlined the Community Governance Review commenting as follows :

· The CALC Executive Committee were keen that the Community Empowerment agenda, from the White Paper was moved on as quickly as possible.  They recognised that there were big issues and challenging times for local Councils but they did not want the Community Empowerment agenda to be forgotten.

· Local Authorities were encouraged to think in terms of 3 tier Local Government, including Parish Councils.

· Arrangements at community level had been discussed and Community Board feedback was not necessarily positive.  The Executive Committee were sceptical about the need to set up new community structures at a community level, but would like to see more building on what is already there in terms of Town and Parish Councils.  They recognised the need to change the ways that some Parish Councils worked and already there had been grouping and clustering of Parish Councils.  A conference for Parish Councils was being arranged for next year to discuss this matter. 

· He had written to all Chief Executives in Cumbria asking for CALC to hold discussion and have a seat at CLASB.

The issue was then opened up for discussion and the following points made:


(a)
Ms Mooney advised that the request for a Parish Council Representative on CLASB would be considered at the CLASB meeting on Friday 7 December.  In relation to the request from CALC for a meeting, she had responded and meeting dates were currently being discussed for December 2007.


(b)
In response to a question about whether the Parish Councils would be involved in the event being organised by CLASB for the Member Officer Groups, Ms Mooney advised that at this stage it would be for the Member and Officer Groups which had been established and involved throughout the unitary debate.  It had to be this way to allow an opportunity for these groups to come together and hopefully form a consensus.  This would be the first stage and would allow the principal authorities the chance to build relationships and consider the next steps.



Councillor Mitchelson commented that after that initial event, Parishes could be involved at the next stage and any future events.


(c)
There was concern from Parish Councillors that the City Council wanted to get agreement on the way forward within the Council and would effectively be making up their mind without discussing this with Parish Councils.  Parish Councils would want the opportunity to be involved in the debate before the Council takes a firm view.


Ms Mooney responded that it was not about the Council taking a view without listening to Parish Councils, but there was a need to start the discussion at a political level within the Council to get Councillors up to speed on the issues, and to reach some political consensus.  There was a need to consider all the options and this could include involving the work which has been taking place with Area Teams.


Mr C Moth commented that the Parishes felt that the Council were saying stay away and let us deal with this.  He understood that relationships had been soured but stated that there was a need to move forward and there were communities out there that wanted to be involved in the debate.  It was essential that local authorities recognised the three tiers of Local Government and sit down together to begin the process of talking about the future across these three tiers.  He emphasised that there was a need for Parishes to start talking to the City Council at this stage to develop principles to guide through the following stages.

Councillor Mitchelson responded that the priority was being given to arranging a meeting with CALC to feed in and move forward together.

Ms Auld, Dalton Parish Council, expressed concern that 

Ms Mooney had referred to two tier governance and felt that the parish tier was being sidelined.  She commented that this had also been a common problem in the establishment of Community Boards and she had fought to get commitment for Parish Councils to receive agendas and minutes of Community Boards.  She hoped that Parish Councils would not get sidelined in the progression.

Ms Mooney responded that she had referred to 3 tier working but that the reference to 2 tier local government was because she was referring to the Government's description of enhanced two tier local government and the other time was in relation to the event in January which would be for the County and District Councils but would have a remit of three tier working.  She stated that she would not be ignoring Parish Councils but within the City Council the issue needed to be picked up again as it had not been the key focus over the past few months.

Mr Richardson, CALC, expressed concern that the Council would have internal discussions, reach a viewpoint and then not have much flexibility to change this.  He therefore requested that Parish Councils participate in discussions at an early stage and the two processes of internal discussions within the Council and discussions with the Parish Council should take place in parallel.

Ms Mooney responded that the Council was not discussing this in a vacuum and the parallel approach is one which would be favoured.  The City Councillors did need to be reminded of the key issues in the White Paper and an Awareness Raising Debate needed to take place, but there was also a need to have discussions with the Parish Councils in parallel.


(d)

Councillor Mitchelson advised that in terms of parishing the urban areas the City Council had not formed a view and communities would need to hold the debate on whether they wanted to be parished.

(e) Mr Powley queried what Ms Mooney viewed as the best fit for Carlisle and where she saw Parish Councils fitting in.  Ms Mooney responded that the best fit may not be Community Boards and it may be Community Governance through the Carlisle Partnership with the role of Parish Councils being very important.  There was no best fit approach at this stage, there was a need to encourage groups who are currently not involved, not interested or not able to articulate needs to be involved in the discussion and give their views.  It was important to get the views of people who did not necessarily go to Parish Council or Neighbourhood Forum meetings, and getting these views from hard to reach groups was not easy.


(f)

Cllr Holland commented that she was currently the only Parish Representative on the Carlisle Partnership and was not able to be on all the sub-groups.  She was also concerned that the Carlisle Partnership had no budget and the one time when the Partnership had put budgetary proposals to the Executive they had been ignored. 
Ms Mooney advised that if a representative for the Parish Council could attend and be involved on each of the sub groups, this would be welcomed as Parish Council involvement was important.

In relation to the budgetary proposals issues, the matter referred to was the Council Tax second homes income and the Executive had decided that this should be allocated per ward to be spent in each community.  Ward Councillors could provide details of the availability of funding for projects to enhance local communities.


(g)

Mr Auld (Dalston PC) commented that the County Council still seemed determined on unitary authorities and the City Council should be taking a lead against this intention.



Ms Mooney responded that the City Council was still working closely with other District Councils and the County Council regarding shared services and other areas of work (e.g. property rationalisation), but she accepted that all the Councils wanted to turn their attention to their own areas and districts.

Ms Mooney then stated that Carlisle was not going to be complacent about its role but was going to move forward and would seek to get a joint approach with the County, Districts and Parish Councils.

7.
Migrant Workers 

Dr J Gooding, Deputy Chief Executive, Carlisle City Council, provided an update on migrant workers.  He advised that there were a substantial number of economic migrants coming into Carlisle with current estimates at 2,000.  The largest proportion were Polish, (1,500) with Portuguese (400) and others from Czech Republic, Romania and Russia.

The County Council had undertaken some consultations in which these groups of people had identified issues with employment, housing, rights and responsibilities, education and health as being key.  The Council had provided 9,000 information leaflets in English and Polish on services and the County Council had produced a Welcome to Cumbria pack in four different translations.

The City Council was currently undertaking the three specific areas of work on :

1.
A review of the Race Equality Scheme - reviewing the Council’s approach to Race Equality and how services are shaped.  Issues regarding migrant workers were being considered as part of the Race Equality Scheme Review.

2.
A Migrant Workers Task and Finish has been commenced by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to look at issues surrounding migrant workers including service needs and potential community attentions.  Evidence was being taken from a range of organisations and individuals.  It was anticipated that the outcome would be reported in March or April 2008.  Copies could be made available to Parish Councils as soon as the report had been published.

3.
The Council had secured Improvement and Development Agency funding to assist local authorities regarding migrant workers.  This would involve peers working with City Council Officers and Members, providing advice and assistance on issues such as Community Leadership, Service Delivery, Community Cohesion Tensions.

Although these were the three main areas of work, the Council was also looking at Customer Services and how to build them around the needs of communities which are changing. 

In response to a question about how the information for the Mentoring Scheme would be captured, Dr Gooding responded that the IDeA would capture the work and establish best practice. The programme would run for a year and at the end of that there would be a conference of all the programmes to share good practice.


In response to a question about whether the migrant workers would be involved in the work in relation to housing, Dr Gooding responded that they would.


In response to a question about what percentages of migrant workers had been brought in through employment agencies, Dr Gooding advised he did not have that information at this stage but it could be obtained.


Councillor Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council) commented that she hoped that migrant workers would be putting money back into the local economy and not just sending it back to their home countries.  She expressed some concern that the Council seemed to be struggling to find time to progress the White Paper issues for the 30,000 people in the rural area but were undertaking three different pieces of work for a migrant workers group of 2,000.  


Dr Gooding responded that people in rural areas, migrant workers and also other groups of people with specific needs, all had different issues in relation to public services and were classed as hard to reach groups, with more cost and effort associated with providing services.  The appropriate allocation of resources was a political decision and with a clear indication that the population of Carlisle was changing, the Council had a responsibility to respond to this.


In response to a question about whether the population growth in Carlisle, which had been stated as an aim, would be through migrant workers or people from other parts of the UK, Dr Gooding responded that the welcome to Carlisle was not selective.


Councillor Mitchelson commented that the first step in Growth in Carlisle would be to stop people leaving and ensuring that people can get quality employment in Carlisle.

8.
Open Questions


There was an open question session with the following issues raised :


(1)
What was the definition of worklessness?, 



Ms Mooney advised that this referred to unemployed people.


(2)
Were bin collections being reviewed?



Councillor Bloxham advised that the new waste collection services were currently being reviewed, with Overview and Scrutiny involvement in that review.  The Council were trying to bring as many people as possible into the kerbside recycling scheme although there were still a number to accommodate.


(3)
Would it be possible to empty recycling sites in Brampton more frequently?



Councillor Bloxham responded that a number of the sites were dealt with by Cumbria Waste Management and the Council was reliant on them for this service.  There were phone numbers on each of the recycling bins and if anyone phones they can be emptied within 24 hours.  The Council would be taking steps to fine people who were leaving waste beside the recycling bins.


(4)
The plastic and cardboard recycling containers in the Parishes, particularly Orton, needed to be emptied more in order to encourage people to use them.  



Councillor Bloxham commented that there was a problem with commercially produced cardboard often filling up some of the recycling containers.  In relation to this specific question in Orton, if the site was big enough the Council could provide another bin.



Mr Moth added that in his parish they had asked the Council for another bin and it had been provided within a week.  He asked if more smaller plastic containers could be provided in different sites rather than the existing large ones.



Councillor Bloxham advised that the Council was looking at sourcing smaller plastic recycling containers so that they could be placed in smaller areas.


(5)
Did the Council have any plans to put skips on any of their estates as this could address the problem of fly tipping?



Councillor Bloxham advised that placing skips on estates would have a substantial cost but Parish Councils could consider if they wanted to contribute to this approach.  The Council currently provided a free bulk refuse collection service and people were encouraged to use that wherever possible.  There was currently a debate taking place on charging for this service.  In relation to problems of fly tipping, Councillor Bloxham asked that if there problem areas the Council should be notified and they would deal with the matter.


(6)
Was there was a weight limit restriction on green wheelie bins as a sticker had been placed on one stating that it was too heavy.  Mr Battersby responded that he had never heard of this sticker system.

9.
Dates of Future Meetings


It was agreed that future meetings of this group be held on Thursday 5 June 2008 with Talkin Tarn as a venue and Monday 8 December 2008 with the Civic Centre as a venue.

(The meeting ended at 8.50 pm)
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